PUBLIC MEETING
PROPOSED ZONING ORDINANCE AMENDMENT
MARCH 14, 2007

The regularly scheduled meeting of the Indian Lake Borough Council was held on March 14, 2007 at 7:00 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Building.

THOSE PRESENT:



THOSE ABSENT:
Terry L. St. Clair, Council President


Michael D. Miscoe
Charles McCauley





P. Scott Moore 
John Walters
Bryan Bozovich
Patricia Dewar
Barry S. Lichty, Mayor

Daniel W. Rullo, Solicitor

Theresa L. Weyant, Borough Secretary

Harry Huzsek, Superintendent

Dean Snyder, Zoning Officer

Visitors – Albert Diehl, Joe Bucks, Robert Pyle, Pat Buchnowski, Bill Carney, Bob Myers, Dave Myers, Carl Chapman, Don Newman, Judy Emerick, Ray Myers, Dotty Hughes, William McQuaide, Kathleen Moore, Jeff Trimbath, Dave Cofer, Sandy Cofer, Anthony Tobul, Stephen Antinoro, J. Michael Moses, Sheila Moses, Patty Riddle, Larry Riddle, James Walters, David Finui, George Ralph, Don Reed, Charles Fox, Charles Fox, Lawrence Dykes, Tim Walters, Jim Lyons, James Takacs, Ronald Sieling, Lynn Shimer, Joan Komer, Ron Komer, Peggy Corsetti, Joseph Urbanowicz, J.E. Michaud, Nancy Hoover, Pete Nolen, Frank Duca, Keith Perl, Cassandra Perl, Jewell Sargent, Val McClatchey, W. Jeffrey Carey, Tim Spangler, Joseph Hughes, Kevin Clark, George Tarrazi, Barbara Witchie, Allan Witchie, Kathleen Hopkins, Ron Forys, Veil Schiffhauer, James Brant, Sherry Brant, Robert Hanson. Jeff Griffith, and Gregory Fidler.
The public hearing was called to order at 6:33 P.M. by Terry L. St. Clair, President.

The public hearing was advertised to convene at 6:30 P.M. at the Indian Lake Borough Office.  Due to the large turn out the meeting will be relocating to the Shanksville Stonycreek School Cafetorium.
Dewar made a motion to recess the public hearing and the Borough Council Meeting at 6:34 P.M. and to reconvene at the Shanksville Stonycreek School Cafetorium at 6:50 P.M.  Walters seconded the motion.  All ayes, motion carried.  Secretary posted the new meeting location on the both doors of the Borough Office.

The public hearing reconvened at 7:00 P.M.
Attorney Rullo noted that a summary of the proposed zoning ordinance amendment was advertised in the Somerset Daily American.  Copies of the entire ordinance were placed at the Somerset County Law Library, the Somerset Daily American and the Indian Lake Borough Office for public review.

Attorney Rullo stated that he received a letter from the Somerset County Planning Commission stating that at this time they have no comments on the proposed zoning ordinance amendment. 
Attorney Rullo reviewed what the purpose of a Zoning Ordinance is.

Michael Miscoe noted that the Zoning Committee was formed on July 14, 2004 to review the current Zoning Ordinance No. 99.  The members of the committee were as follows:  Members of Council - Michael Miscoe, John Walters, and Terry St. Clair; Members of the Zoning Hearing Board - Tom Walters and Forrest Shucker; and a Member of the Planning Commission - Richard Bryant.
Miscoe reviewed the proposed changes to the zoning ordinance.  

Attorney Rullo addressed the Conflict of Interest Issue - A concern has been expressed that Terry St. Clair as Board President and a Developer in Indian Lake Borough has a conflict of interest relative to actions taken upon the proposed zoning amendments.  Attorney Rullo had the opportunity to review the Public Official and Employee Ethics Act, 65 Pa.C.S. § 1101, et seq., and in particular the definition dealing with "Conflict" or "conflict of interest" of public officials.  That section provides as follows:

  

"Use by a public official or public employee of the authority of his office or employment or any 
confidential information received through his holding public office or employment for the private pecuniary benefit of himself, a member of his immediate family or a business with which he or a member of his immediate family is associated.  The term does not include an action having a de minimis economic impact or which affects to the same degree a class consisting of the general public or a subclass consisting of an industry, occupation or other group which includes the public official or public employee, a member of his immediate family or a business with which he or a member of his immediate family is associated."

Furthermore, 65 Pa.C.S. §1103 states:  "No public official or public employee shall engage in conduct that constitutes a conflict of interest."

  
Attorney Rullo’s interpretation of Terry St. Clair acting on zoning matters that affect the general public or the industry or occupation in which he is a part, i.e., Developer, does not pose under this Public Official and Employee Ethics Act an obligation for him to recuse himself from voting on the amendments to the zoning ordinance.  It is Attorney Rullo’s belief that this is a conflict of interest as restricted by the Act.

   
While it may be possible that amendments to the zoning ordinance could affect Mr. St. Clair in his  development from an economic standpoint, these amendments are not so specific as to be deemed to be a "private pecuniary benefit."  The ordinance is directed to the general public and the industries that are involved of which Mr. St. Clair is a member.  

  
Since from a legal standpoint there is no obligation to recuse himself, Mr. St. Clair may wish to voluntarily recluse himself to avoid even the appearance of a conflict of interest; however, that decision  is not a legal
decision but one which Mr. St. Clair should make from a personal standpoint.
PUBLIC COMMENTS:

1.
Frank Duca – Is the public launch ramp owned by an individual?  Does the Borough have an ordinance prohibiting a property owner from having their own launching ramp on their property?



Michael Miscoe – The public launch ramp is owned and maintained by the Borough.  There is no ordinance prohibiting a property owner from launching a boat at their property.



Frank Duca – Currently the Marina is the only place that sells gas and should an incident occur like is did last summer when the Marina just closed and turned off the gas pumps, what does the Borough do? 



Terry St. Clair – The Marina’s deed states that they are the only location that is permitted to sell gas.



Frank Duca – Why do Borough residents have to pay for boat licenses whenever they pay a Service Corporation Fee and is there any tax relief coming?



No specific answer given

2. Keith Perl – Who owns the road going to the public launch ramp?

Barry Lichty - Jim Brant owns the road but the Borough does all the maintenance to it.


3.
Peter Nolen – Requesting that the Borough move the slalom course from its current location.


Michael Miscoe – Borough Council will address this along with the liability issue and all the other complaints they have received on the slalom course location.



Peter Nolen – Would like Council to consider holding their meetings on Friday nights or Saturdays so that part-time residents are able to attend.

3. Mike Finan – Questioned PRD

Michael Miscoe – PRD only applies to the residue


4.
David Cofer – Council has an obligation to protect the health, safety, and welfare of all the residents of the Borough.  Council should reconsider the proposed 100 foot docks for the Commercial Recreational Properties.  Terry St. Clair should abstain from voting on this matter even if he doesn’t have a conflict of interest.


5.
James Lyons – Who is liable for the lighting on the boat docks if they are 100 feet out and who would be liable if someone were to run into these docks?


Attorney Rullo – The waterways are owned by the Borough.  The property owner will be responsible for all the lighting on his docks

6. James Brant – He has an issue with parking trailers or boats outside for more than two (2) weeks.

  
Michael Miscoe – The trailer restriction has been removed.  The consensus of the Zoning Committee was that the storage of boats should be in an enclosed building.  They did not want boats scatted all over the place.



James Brant – Residents are allowed to store boats on their property all winter and they don’t have to be in an enclosed structure.


7.
Veil Schiffhauer – The proposed ordinance does not address derelict boats in residential districts. 



Michael Miscoe – Resident’s can complain to the Zoning Officer and these matters are handled with the Nuisance Ordinance.

8.
Jeff Griffith – The current ordinance has a front yard set back of 1/3 the lot depth or 100’.  Is there any regulation prohibiting a neighbor from building a structure right in front of your residence?  Council should consider changing front yard set back to be 100 feet or to conform to the adjacent properties.
9. James Walters – Can he get a copy of the 1973 agreement?
Attorney Rullo – Yes.  The Borough Manager or he can provide him with a copy.

  
James Walters – Council is restricting some residents’ uses and not others.  He is requesting that they further review the proposed 100 foot docks for the Commercial Marina and Commercial Recreational areas.


10.
J. Michael Moses – Has a serious question with the conflict of interest and hopes that Terry St. Clair recluse himself from voting on this issue.  As stated earlier, the Zoning Ordinance is to protect the health, safety and welfare of the residents, proposing 100 foot docks in the Commercial Recreational area doesn’t make any sense.  This is a very busy and congested area of the lake and commercial docks in this area should be restricted to 30 feet.

10. James Takacs – How many boats will be able to be docked at this facility?



Terry St. Clair – With the proposed 100’ docks, he will be able to have 50 to 58 boat docks.

12.
Dan Kovacs – This is a very dangerous part of the lake where the 100’ foot docks are being proposed.  Robert Balint’s dog was run over and killed 4 feet from shore.


13.
Joe Bucks – On behalf of the potential new owner of the Marina he would like to address the docking issue for the Commercial Marina property.  The proposed 100 feet is not enough, would Council consider allowing them to go out 150 feet in this area?



Michael Miscoe – Council would discuss that.


14.
Donald Newman – He is a part-time resident and would request that Council be reasonable about the proposed 100 foot docks in the Commercial Recreational area.   Allowing 100 foot docks in this area is a safety and hazard issue and it will hurt the majority of the residents.

15.
Ronald Sieling – Requesting that Council restrict the length of boat docks in the Commercial Recreational area to 50 feet.  There are no sediment and silt controls in place, which is required by law through The Somerset Conservation District, on the old ski slope area.  Requesting that St. Clair Construction not use South Peninsula as a construction road for the next fifteen years and this needs to be addressed.


16.
Sheila Moses – This area of the lake is a very congested and it is a safety issue.  Secondly, she does not want to have to look at another Marina.

17.
Peggy Corsetti – The Borough roads are to narrow as they are and the Borough Council should not be allowing them to be narrower.



Attorney Rullo – The Borough is not proposing the roads to be narrower.  Currently, South Peninsula in 14 feet wide and St. Clair Construction is proposing a 14 foot road coming off of South Peninsula to the proposed development.

18.
Paul Balint – Would Council consider increasing the size of storage sheds from 144 square feet to 176 square feet?  Agrees with Ron Sieling for a compromise from 100 foot docks to 50 foot docks in the commercial establishments.

19. Joseph Urbanowicz – What is the purpose of a traffic study for the commercial areas?

  
Attorney Rullo – Traffic studies are done by Penn-Dot and the regulatory body to tell how much use is generated on a specific road.



Joseph Urbanowicz – Then Council should have a boating and docking study done before any recommendations are made on these commercial docks.


20.
Scott Moore – Planned residential development should follow PRD requirements.  Borough Council should be considering long term planning.



Attorney Rullo – PRD pertains to established subdivisions and they must conform to the PRD requirements.  The residual stays under the current zoning ordinance restrictions.

21.
Jeff Griffith – The restriction on residential signs (2x2) is not being enforced.  Council should consider increasing the size to a 4x4.


22.
Judy Emerick – Council should consider putting a cap on the number of boat licenses that they issue.



Michael Miscoe – The Borough is only allowed to issue 1,500 licenses.  Every property owner is entitled to one (1) boat license.  The Borough does restrict the number of secondary licenses that they issue based on the number of primary licenses that do not get sold.

23.
William McQuaide – The proposed zoning ordinance is unduly restrictive to the Marina as far as outside boat storage is concerned.  The Marina should be allowed to store boats outside just like residential districts are.
24.
Keith Perl – Would like to challenge Mr. St. Clair to make a contract which states that this is what the development is and this is where it ends.  Agrees with Mr. Sieling that construction vehicles should not be using South Peninsula Drive.  St. Clair Resort Development has sufficient lake frontage to provide for the docking needs of his development if he would do something like Wenatchee Park or any of the other parks and he should not be allowed to construct 100 foot docks.  Requesting that Council post-pone voting on the proposed zoning ordinance until all residents are property notified with a more suitable date and time for another public meeting.


The Public Hearing recessed at 9:30 P.M.  Will reconvene the Regular Council Meeting at 9:45 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Theresa L. Weyant

Borough Manager
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